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From the Editor 
Do you have a memory of yesteryear?  
If you have and you would like to tell 
readers about them, like Beatrice has 
on page 4, then please send them to 
me.  
After the quiet Sundays in August with 
no choir, this month will be livelier with 
a Stewardship Sunday on the 12th, 
hymns & Pimms on the 19th and a 
back to church Sunday and Harvest 
Festival on the 26th.  Also, the 19th will 
be the start of a six week trial with a 
nave altar – see the Rector’s article – 
so your views will be most welcome.  
Please let me have your thoughts and 

share them with other parishioners  
There are changes to the services on 
3rd October so please note them on 
page 24. 
It is also our Town Fair on the 11th and 
most of the income comes from the 
grand draw so please sell as many 
tickets as you can. 
I have set up a page on Facebook for 
St. Faith’s Church, so for those who 
like this kind of thing type in 
www.facebook.com/stfaiths on your 
browser where you should find it. 

Colin Carter 

Dates for Your Diary 
Thursday 2 September 7.00pm.  BMC Meeting – 29 Hamilton Close. 

Saturday 4 September 10am-12noon.  Coffee Morning - St. Faith’s Church. 

Sunday 5 September 10am-4pm.  Enham Car Show & Family Day at Thruxton 
Motor Circuit.  For more information see www.monarchevents.co.uk.  All proceeds to 
disability charity Enham. 

Saturday 11 September 10am–3pm. Town Fair - St. Faith’s Church. 

Saturday 11 September 10am-6pm. Historic Churches Ride & Stride. 

Monday 13 September 7.30pm.  Parish Development Committee – Rectory. 

Saturday 27 November 7.00pm.  Bellringers Christmas Dinner – Church Hall. 

Sunday 13 March 2011 11.15am.  APCM – St. Faith’s Church. 

Havant Town Fair 
10am – 3pm Saturday 11 September 2010  

Fun for all the family!  Lots of Stalls Grand Draw Bottle Tombola 

BBQ & Refreshments – sponsored by Waitrose 
Donations gratefully received – please telephone 

023 9249 2129 (Parish Office) or 023 9248 3485 (Rector) 
Proceeds in aid of St. Faith’s Church, Havant  

& St. Nicholas Chapel, Langstone  
Restoration & Redevelopment Appeal 

http://www.facebook.com/stfaiths
http://www.monarchevents.co.uk/
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From the Rector - Back to Routine? 
Many families look to September as 
the time in the year for re-establishing 
routine.  Here at St. Faith’s the sense 
of a new school year launches us into 
many new initiatives.  It will be the first 
year of our association with 
Warblington School that we shall be 
able to use the St. Faith’s Town Fair on 
Saturday 11th to showcase the 
exceptional work executed by students 
in the Art and Design Department 
which first ‘wowed’ parents and guests 
in early July. 

Just one week later we welcome our 
new diocesan bishop the Right 
Reverend Christopher Rogers at a 
service of Inauguration at St. Thomas’ 
Cathedral whilst being equally thrilled 
by the Licensing at the cathedral the 
following Saturday (25th )of Sandra 
Haggan to her Reader ministry among 
us. 

The next day (26th) Sandra will preach 
her inaugural sermon as Reader on 
‘Back to Church’ Sunday which 
provides an opportunity to members of 
St. Faith’s personally to invite friends 
and neighbours to come along to 
either morning or afternoon worship.  
At 5.00pm we shall hold a Harvest 
Festival Service that ‘returners’ or 
newcomers to church might choose to 
come to as an alternative to that 
morning’s Parish Eucharist.  The 
Harvest Festival Service at 5.00pm will 
be followed by a Harvest Supper. 

By that time we shall also have started 
a six week trial, beginning on 19th 
September, that builds upon the very 
positive experience of celebrating Holy 
Communion ‘in the round’ last 
Pentecost.  The PCC will be able to 

review the experience at its October 
meeting.  This time a nave altar will be 
located just in front of the westward 
tower pillars making the nave the room 
in which the Eucharist is celebrated.  
This will give us the sense of 
togetherness enjoyed back in June but 
retain an eastward facing congregation 
and a westward facing choir and 
sanctuary.  The morning’s sermon will 
be delivered by our new bishop via 
visually projected DVD which is a 
further reason for hearing God’s word 
and breaking bread together that 
morning all in one space.  Parishioners 
will be able to chat about their first 
impressions of this arrangement over 
the ‘Hymns and Pimm’s’ event at 
6.30pm that same evening. 

And if a glass of Pimm’s isn’t enough 
to bring you back to church on a 
Sunday evening then we shall also be 
tempting you with an opportunity to 
see the full exhibition of Portsmouth 
University’s architect interns whose 
consultation work with us during July 
will be on show.  The imaginative four 
options that they produced can be 
enjoyed by parishioners who were 
unable to join us on July 19th. 

So remember September at St. Faith’s 
not so much for its return to routine but 
as the beginning of a year that will 
progress our mission led by an 
expanding ministry team.  This will not 
only include the pastoral team who 
offer supportive visits to those confined 
at home, alongside our Readers and 
Reader-in-Training, Mike Fluck, but will 
be significantly added to in July of next 
year when we welcome a new 
assistant curate to the parish who will 
serve in their first year as an ordained 
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Deacon.  We will be announcing this 
person to the congregation during 
September too! 

The developments required to expand 
the mission at St. Faith’s make the 
notion of ‘getting back to a routine’ 
somewhat redundant.  That is why in 

next month’s magazine you will see 
the church Services section at the 
back supplemented with a calendar 
that will plot the major services and 
events for the remainder of the year 
and onwards into 2011. 

Peter Jones

The “Few” 
The 15 September is Battle of Britain 
day when we remember the sacrifices 
of our airmen in defeating the German 
Luftwaffe thereby preventing Hitler’s 
planned invasion across the Straits of 
Dover 70 years ago.  There is a plaque 
on the south wall of St. Faith’s Church 
in memory of one of our Battle of 
Britain pilots, Hugh Elliott, who as 
many of you know was a 
Churchwarden in this church.  The 
battle started on 8 August 1940 when 
the Luftwaffe started a series of 
massed daylight raids.  On 12 August, 
just before noon, 150 bombers 
attacked Portsmouth and this was 
followed up the following day with a 
further massed attack.  More was to 
follow.  At 5.00pm on the 15 August, 
between three and four hundred 
bombers attacked the city causing 
huge damage and many civilian 
casualties.  In the booklet published 
about the Battle of Britain in 1941 by 
the Ministry of Information, the 

following was stated.  “Whether these 
objectives (Portsmouth and Portland) 
were too tough for him or whether he 
thought that the four heavy attacks on 
them had accomplished his object, he 
turned away to other targets.”   

The battle officially ended on 31 
October.  The Luftwaffe lost 2,375 
aircraft destroyed but at a cost of 375 
RAF pilots killed and 358 wounded.  All 
will be familiar with Winston Churchill’s 
tribute to the “Few” but do you know 
the full tribute?  “The gratitude of every 
home in our Island, in our Empire and 
indeed throughout the world, except in 
the abodes of the guilty, goes out to 
the British airmen, who, undaunted by 
odds, unwearied in their constant 
challenge and mortal danger, are 
turning the tide of world war by their 
prowess and by their devotion.  Never 
in the field of human conflict was so 
much owed by so many to so few.” 

Roger Bryant
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Memories of Yesteryear 
Mr. Hostler started making and selling 
toffee apples from his front room.  By 
the time I started to work for him he 
had graduated to two factories in the 
Portsmouth area.  The one I worked in, 
between 1945 and 1955 overlooked 
Pitt Street. 

Whilst the war was still on and during 
the time of sugar rationing Mr. Hostler 
kept us busy as cleaners and 
decorators in the factory rather than 
laying any of us off. 

I started as a labeller and moved on to 
pulling the mixture for the humbug 
machine, feeding it in and breaking the 
shaped humbugs into individual 
sweets. 

After the war the factory had sugar and 
glucose and expanded its range of 
sweets.  We started to make Southsea 
rock and rock for all the seaside 
resorts along the south coast.  To 
make sticks of rock you start with a 
giant stick of rock about a foot in 
diameter with the letters running all the 
way through; it was hand rolled and 

pulled out to make thinner and thinner 
sticks until it reached the required 
diameter.  The rock had to be rolled 
constantly even after it had reached 
the right thickness to stop it sinking 
into a flat lump and we could only stop 
when it had cooled enough to become 
solid. 

There was another machine for 
stamping out pear drops and 
eventually one for wrapping individual 
sweets.  The toffee was made on huge 
oiled slabs, with someone constantly 
moving the boiling mixture until it had 
cooled and reached the right 
consistency to be cut and shaped. 

In the winter the factory was a cosy 
warm place to work, but in the summer 
it was baking hot; we were given a ten-
minute tea break in the morning and 
again in the afternoon and an hour for 
lunch.  Mr. Hostler was a good man to 
work for and I only left when I started 
my family as you did in those days. 

Beatrice Mockford

Listed Places of Worship Grant Scheme 
Under European law, we are required to pay VAT on vital repair and maintenance 
work on listed places of worship in the United Kingdom including our own St Faith’s.  
However, for many years there has been legislation called “Listed Places of Worship 
Grant Scheme” under which churches could claim back the VAT paid from our own 
government.  However, in our current national financial situation, this grant scheme 
is under threat of being scrapped, possibly by March 2011.  Around £110 million is 
spent annually on the upkeep of churches, most of which is raised by local 
congregations.  Parishioners will wish to know that around the country 
representations are being made to Members of Parliament and petitions are being 
raised calling on the Government to continue this Grant Scheme. 
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Buildings Management Committee Meeting 8 July 2010 
St. Nicholas Chapel.  The Langstone 
Village Association (LVA) had met to 
discuss the chapel and the possibility 
of some fundraising.  The Diocesan 
Surveyor would be advising on the 
repairs required on the chapel. 

Church House.  Negotiations 
continued over the change of 
ownership of the Nursery. 

Hall.  Negotiations continued with 
Dynamo Youth Theatre over them 
leasing the Hall.  Vulcana would be 
doing their annual check on gas 
heaters. 

Christ Church Bungalow.  The 
current lease would run out on 29 
November and would then continue on 
a two months notice on either side.  

The bungalow was in pretty good 
repair except the kitchen which may 
need replacing. 

2-4 North Street.  The shop at No 2 
had not been let.  The door to the flat 
would be replaced. 

Church.  The provision of a temporary 
vestry was progressing and we had 
been given some metal cabinets from 
Portsmouth University for it.  The boiler 
was due to be serviced. 

Organ.  A full overhaul of the organ 
was necessary and proposals would 
be put to the Standing Committee in 

September. 

 

Church House 
The PCC report on page 6 reports that 
the Diocesan Surveyor would be 
visiting the parish to assess the 
suitability of repairing Church House.  I 
knew that Pallant House, as it was 
known in 1919, was purchased by the 
PCC for a Men's Club.  The Rector at 
that time, Harold N Rodgers, said "an 
old property, Pallant House, standing 
in a good garden, centrally and 
conveniently situated, was bought and 
the house altered and fitted up at 
considerable cost as a Men's Club".  
As it was old in 1919, I decided to look 
at its history before then. 

My thanks to Ann Griffiths who guided 
me to a "Havant Houses" file in the 
Havant Museum that shows the first 
recorded occupants of Pallant House 
as Stevens and Longcroft Solicitors in 

1828.  The solicitors moved out into 
West Street and the 1841 Census 
shows the occupant as Christopher 
Stevens who died in 1843.  In 1847 a 
Miss Charlotte Mountain lived there 
until her death in 1860.  The 1891 
Census shows the occupants being 
the Roffey family - Sir James Roffey 
died in 1912 and Lady Emma Roffey 
died in 1914.  It was then acquired by 
St. Faith's Church in 1919. 

So the house is over 182 years old – 
no wonder there are costly repairs 
required!  It will be interesting to read 
the Diocesan Surveyor’s report. 

Colin Carter 
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PCC Meeting - 19 July 2010 
Church House.  The Diocesan 
Surveyor would be visiting the parish 
to assess the suitability of repairing 
Church House. 

St Nicholas Chapel.  The cost of 
repairs to St Nicholas Chapel and the 
possibility of help to pay for them were 
still under consideration. 

Parish Development.  There was a 
full discussion of the presentation 
made to parishioners, including PCC 
members, prior to the start of the PCC 
meeting.  The presentation was by 
Architectural interns and tutors from 
Portsmouth University and took the 
form of four separate projections 
including photographs, models and 
materials of how the church and 
churchyard could be changed to 
feature more prominently in the life of 
Havant.  The concept included a green 
accessible and landscaped churchyard 
and changes to the interior of the 
church to bring the president, choir 
and congregation into closer accord. 

Treasurer’s Report.  Our income to 
date was £131,866 which reflected our 
loss of rent from Christ Church Centre 
(none until August) and 2 North Street 
(down £4,875 – no tenant).  
Expenditure was £124,511 which 
reflected an under estimate of Church 
House repairs and maintenance.  
Income exceeded expenditure by 
£7,355.  Restoration & Redevelopment 
to the end of June showed income of 
£6,331 (including organ donations) 
and expenditure of £6,641 (mainly 
Lady Chapel).  Accounts at 19 July 
showed balances of £42,575 (current 
accounts), £6,474 (Caf/Cash), £22,369 

(Main Parish Deposit), £43,011 
(Property Development Deposit) and 
£8,147 (ERF Scheme). 

Stewardship Arrangements.  There 
was to be a national campaign in the 
Church of England entitled “Giving for 
Life”.  The Chairman would be 
preaching on the subject on Sunday, 
12 September.  Sandra Haggan, Fiona 
Hedley and Jane Rowthorn agreed to 
serve on a Stewardship Steering 
Committee and to attend a Diocesan 
Stewardship meeting on 22 
September. 

Worship.  A calendar of services had 
been drawn up covering the period up 
to January 2011 and would be issued 
shortly in plastic.  By October, a 
calendar for 2011 would be produced.  
Family Services would no longer be on 
the First Sunday.  Instead, they would 
be linked to major festivals and could 
also be on late afternoons/early 
evenings since there was an evident 
interest in changing our service times.  
Following the experiment of moving 
the Altar for the Pentecost service, a 
Nave Altar would be used for the 
9.30am service on Sunday 19 
September. 

2011 Assistant Curate Appointment.  
The Rector would be meeting a 
candidate to see if he/she was suitable 
for our parish and to give him/her the 
opportunity of deciding whether our 
parish was suitable.



 -7- 

“Norkie” 
Anne Plater has given me a wonderful 
little booklet about St Nicholas Chapel.  
It has this to say about one of the 
legends of St. Faith’s who I was 
privileged to know towards the end of 
her life.  The book tells us that Miss 
Doris Norkett, known to all including 
Father Brown, as “Norkie”, was born in 
Pook Lane in 1905.  It goes on to say 
that “Norkie” ran a Sunday school in 
the 1920s with about 20 pupils, who 
came from what is described as a 
tightly-knit community in Langstone 
High Street.  Apparently, “Norkie” 
would arrive with her bicycle laden with 
materials and the children would spend 
Sunday morning singing hymns, 
listening to Bible stories, drawing 
pictures and making models. 

My memories of “Norkie” are in the 
time of Father Brown.  He introduced 
her to me as “God’s Housekeeper”.  
She regularly cleaned the church 
almost daily and, like our Jenny, took a 

pride in keeping it spotless.  She 
continued to work way beyond her 
allotted “three score and ten”.  When 
she finally retired, she still attended 
church very regularly.  Father Brown 
had his own “meals on wheels” service 
to rival the WVS.  He would deliver 
soup and eats to a number of elderly 
parishioners including “Norkie”. 

There is a lady in this parish who could 
tell the readers of “Faith Matters” far 
more about “Norkie” than me because 
she was a member of her Sunday 
school.  She also has an interesting 
story to tell of how “Norkie” finished up 
in the luggage rack of a train arriving at 
Havant from London.  I wonder if our 
Editor, Colin, could persuade her to tell 
us what really happened on that 
eventful train journey. 

Roger Bryant

 

(Here is her response! – Ed) 

 

I was a teacher in “Norkie’s” Infant 
Sunday School for several years from 
1935 with 15 children under 5-years in 
my class - years I thoroughly enjoyed.  
Later I was “volunteered” to move to 
teach in the Senior School during the 
war years. 

During this time before the war we 
were members of St. Faith’s Church 
Communicants Guild (male & female) 
who organised outings on Bank 
holidays.  On the way home from 
London one Easter Monday we put 
“Norkie” on one luggage rack of an 

ordinary carriage (not a Pullman in 
those days) and Eddie Freestone on 
the opposite rack.  Roger is not quite 
right as we did get them down before 
we ran into Havant Station! 

“Norkie” was a super Sunday school 
teacher and loved by all the children.  
While one of her teachers, I would 
sometimes go to St. Nicholas at 
Langstone to take the Sunday school 
there. 

I, and all the other teachers, would 
always do anything to help “Norkie”, 
who with many years of looking after 
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her elderly mother, including pushing 
her about in an old fashioned “Bath 
Chair” gave her life in working for St. 
Faith’s. 

Audrey Currie

 

St. Faith’s & Dynamo Youth Theatre 
For some time, St Faith’s and Dynamo 
have been discussing a long term 
hiring agreement for Dynamo to be the 
primary hirer of the church hall.  This 
arrangement would have benefits to 
both sides – for Dynamo, it would give 
a stable base from which to expand 
the membership and to provide 
facilities that they cannot obtain in their 
present base at The Spring; for St 
Faith’s, it will increase the revenues for 
the hall while still retaining the 
ownership and access to the same 
amount of hiring time currently used.  
Dynamo also plan to make changes to 
the building which will improve facilities 
for both them, the church and the other 
hirers.  At this time, there is 
acceptance of the general terms 
offered by the church, subject to 

detailed agreement and ratification by 
the PCC.  The trustees and 
management committee of Dynamo 
have approved these terms and written 
to the negotiating team saying that 
subject to the detail being agreed, 
Dynamo intends to proceed.  

Both sides met in mid August (after 
“Faith Matters” went to press) to cover 
the “fine print” before both sides see a 
final and full agreement prior to 
signatures.  Unfortunately, a piece in 
Dynamo’s latest newsletter said that 
the agreement was completed giving 
the impression of a done deal.  Tony 
Goodbody, the Chair of Dynamo, has 
apologised that this piece jumped the 
gun and a corrected version has been 
e-mailed to their mailing list. 

 

Church Shop – Now Open  
The Church Shop re-opened on 
Tuesday 31 August and we are again 
able to accept your donations of clean 
saleable clothes, bric-a-brac and small 
pieces of furniture.  We would also 
appreciate your spare small and 
medium size plastic bags, rubber 
bands, the type the postmen drop, also 

pins.  Above all we need more 

helpers in order to keep the shop 

going.  So far this year we have 
banked £8,254 which has taken a lot 
of hard work by a small group of 
dedicated helpers.  Thank you all so 
very much. 

Sheila Warlow

 

The Smiths Big Day 
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Reg and Victoria – Richards nickname 
is Reg as his initials are   R. E. G. 
Smith, which caused a bit of confusion 
for Father Peter at our service of 
thanksgiving on 7 August 2010 when 
Victoria spoke about Reg!  We have 
known each other since Victoria 
walked past Richards, five doors down 
the road from where she lived, as she 
was taking a break from her GCSE 
revision.  There he was, just moved in, 
repairing his 50cc moped, bringing a 
great deal more interest to the 
neighbourhood road than there had 
been previously.  Funnily Victoria’s 
mum had always said she would meet 
someone who lived round the corner, 
which she used to huff at but…. 

Our service was a wonderful part of 
our celebration for our 25th wedding 
anniversary.  In amongst a busy day of 
parties it gave us a period of relative 
calm in which we could reflect.  We 
were joined by close friends and family 
and a few friends from the St. Faith’s 

congregation.  Everyone sang the 
hymns with great gusto and the few 
members of the choir not on holiday 
sang a beautiful anthem, accompanied 
by our guest organist Ben Lewis-
Smith.  Richard read a passage from 
the bible and Victoria had a few tears 
as she read her own words.  It was a 
very relaxed service with some 
laughter and a bit of banter with Father 
Peter.  It was moving to be sat at the 
front of the church, close to our family 
and friends, and to feel their support 
during the service. 

 

Later in the evening many friends and 
family enjoyed a party at the Spring in 
Havant.  Our guests, including many of 
Emma and Holly’s friends, enjoyed a 
fabulous evening playing black jack 
and roulette with pretend money, 
dancing and enjoying the chocolate 
fountain. 

The Smiths

 

 

Personal Assistant/Carer 
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Needed for a disabled lady in the Petersfield area 
 

To provide support with day to day living within her own home 
Hours and pay negotiable 

 
For details contact Frances Caws on: 023 8020 2633 

 

Attendance Allowance – Are You Eligible? 
Many people are not aware they may 
be eligible for a tax free attendance 
allowance.  The following notes may 
help.  If you: 

1.  Need help with washing, 
dressing, getting to or using the 
toilet, getting in or out of bed, 
moving about indoors, help with 
Medical treatment, help at 
mealtimes or something similar. 

2. Need someone with you when 
you go out of doors. 

3. Need someone to keep an eye 
on you if you are prone to fits, 
dizzy spells, blackouts, falls or 
stumbles, or have problems 
communicating. 

4. Have difficulty concentrating, 
need reminding or motivating to 
do things, feel panicky or anxious 
if you try to do things or have 
difficulties due to your mental 
health. 

5. Have problems when in bed such 
as turning over, settling, being 
propped up, getting in position to 

sleep or getting the bedclothes 
back on if they fall off. 

The conditions for obtaining an 
attendance allowance are: 

1. You must be aged 65 or over. 

2. You must have had the condition 
for 6 months. 

There are two rates depending on the 
degree of disability.  The lower rate 
applies if you require personal care or 
supervision frequently during the day.  
The higher rate applies if you require 
the above supervision 24 hours a day. 

If you are diagnosed as terminally ill 
and are not expected to live more than 
6 months you should apply 
immediately. 

Other people may apply without the 
knowledge of the patient.  Simply get a 
completed Form DS 1500 from their 
Doctor, Consultant or Specialist to 
send with your letter.  To obtain a claim 
Form AA1 telephone 0800 882200.

 Geoff Robson
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Accommodation in Abbeyfield, Havant 
Abbeyfield in Emsworth Road, Havant, offer sheltered accommodation 

to the over 55s.  Meals and 24-hour lifeline cover provided.   

Our friendly staff will be pleased to show you around and advise you about any 

financial support you may be entitled to (Abbeyfield is affordable to all).   

Guest and respite stays available at £25 per night inclusive of all meals. 

For information please call Wendy on: 023 9248 2785 

or Heather on: 07501 475055 

 

D.H. ELECTRICAL 
YOUR LOCAL ELECTRICIAN 

 

Power – Lighting – Rewires – Fuseboards – Fault Finding – Repairs 
FREE ESTIMATES – COMPETITIVE RATES 

Fully Qualified and Insured 

FAST AND FRIENDLY SERVICE 
PART P APPROVED 

 

Call DARRELL HART on 07871 833053 
Thank you 

 

Creating & improving your quality of living 

The Barn, Unit 8, Four Dells Farm, Poles Lane, Otterbourne SO21 2DY 

Tel: 01962 764590 E-mail: enquiries@cardingtonproperties.co.uk 

www.cardingtongroup.co.uk  

 

● Refurbishment/Renovations 

● Extensions & Conservatories 

● Full Handyman Service 

● Professional Trades Personnel 

● Maintenance Works/Contracts 

● Period Restoration 
 

Cardington 

Property 

Services 
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DC Property Maintenance 
Office:  109 North Street Emsworth 

ALL ASPECTS OF INTERNAL/EXTERNAL WORK 
Painting and Decorating inside and out 

Floor and wall tiling  – laminate floors laid 
Gutters, Soffits and Fascia Renewal (UPVC or wood) 

Carpentry i.e. Door hanging, shelf fitting 
Gutter clearance 

FULL LANDSCAPING SERVICE 
Patio / Drives Laid /Patio’s Cleaned 

Fence replacement, mending or painting 
Hedge cutting and lawn mowing service 

Bespoke garden furniture made 
Wooden gates designed and made to order 

Local References Available – Fully Insured - All Work Guaranteed 

CALL FOR A FREE QUOTE – NO VAT CHARGED 
 

Phone 01243 389345 - 07766 491118 

 
INDEPENDENT ESTATE AGENTS 

 

SALES - LETTINGS - VALUATIONS 
We are a welcoming firm of independent estate agents with over 30 years 

experience, combined with a wealth of local knowledge.  Along with our 

successful sales and letting teams we also have specialized Departments 

for Retirement Homes and Land & New Homes 

Come in or call our friendly team on 

023 9247 0111 

 
6 East Street, Havant, Hampshire, PO9 1AQ 

www.charlespeck.co.uk 
10% Discount on sale Fee with this advert!! 

 

http://www.charlespeck.co.uk/


 -13- 

Mengham Gardening 
Services 

 

• Garden Maintenance  • Lawn Treatments and care 

• Hedge Cutting • Grass Cutting  • Fencing •  

• Turfing   • Patios    • and more 

Reliable Service  Free Quotes 

Phone: 023 9271 1960       Mobile: 07946 749378 
E-mail:        j.mengham@ntlworld 
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THE BROOKFIELD HOTEL 

 
The Brookfield Hotel is an independent 39-bedroom hotel conveniently situated 

between Portsmouth and Chichester in the picturesque village of Emsworth.  
With beautifully landscaped gardens, the Hotel is an ideal venue for all receptions 

Ample Car Parking & free broadband connection throughout 

 Serving Lunch & Dinner 7-days a week  

 We cater for any occasion – family celebration, weddings, christenings  

and much more…… 

 Competitive accommodation rates for visiting friends & relatives  
 

The Brookfield Hotel, Havant Road, Emsworth, Hampshire PO10 7LF 
TEL (01243) 373363 

 

www.brookfieldhotel.co.uk                         bookings@brookfieldhotel.co.uk 



 -15- 

 

All about gas 
Heating & Plumbing Services Ltd 

16 The Parchment, Havant, Hants, PO9 1HD 

023 9247 2789, 07834 069488 

 

  • Central heating & hot water repairs 

  • All types of boiler repaired & serviced 

  • Energy saving boilers supplied & fitted 

  • System cleansing & de-scaling 

  • Cookers, fires & water heaters 

  • Experienced Corgi register engineers 
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B S Care Limited 
Tailored services to enable elderly and disabled people to live in their own 

homes.  Help and support with daily living, from one hour a week to 24 
hours a day.  The full expected range of help in the home including:- 

 bathing and personal care    shopping, domestic support 

 escort duties and sitting service for carers who are in need of a break 
Our caring staff is fully trained in all aspects of care. 

Hampshire County Council Accredited 

FOR ALL YOUR CARE NEEDS 

4 Prince George Street,  HAVANT PO9 1BG 

Tel: 023 9236 2222                                       Fax: 023 9236 3333 

email: caring@bscare.co.uk                                www.bscare.co.uk 
We would like to hear from caring individuals seeking rewarding and flexible 

employment.  No experience necessary as full training is given. 

HAVANT DOG WALKING SERVICE 
 

Mature fully insured dog walker available for either regular or one off walks 
 

* Good quality walks in local areas 
* Minimum of 2 dogs walked at a time 

* Over 25 years experience with rescued dogs 

 

Jane on 07840 243374 or 01243 372099 
                           www.janethedoglady.co.uk 

NEXT FLOOR 
SPECIALISTS 

IN: 
Carpets 

Vinyl 
Laminates 
Engineered 

43 West Street 
Havant 

PO9 1LA 
 

023 9249 8881 

DOMESTIC & 
COMMERCIAL 

 

 

Free Estimates/Quotes – Free Fitting on Most Carpets 
 
 

 

St Faith’s September 2010 Crossword Puzzle 

10% Discount 
when you show this 

magazine 

http://www.bscare/
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 Across 
  1. A stitch in time in hospital (6). 
  4. Redhead in Iberia sustains slight 

injury (6). 
  8. The case for a small American car? 

(7). 
10. Finished to a T in public (5). 
11. College oddly is the best going(4). 
12. I’m in church in York – no surprise 

there then! (8). 
14. Shows promise in a vowel (4). 
15. Said to occur before the storm (4). 
20. Biblical missives (8). 
22. One sort of Army formation (4). 
24. Musical togetherness – half an ice-

cream! (5) 

27. Change a detail for animal feature 
(6). 

25. Fencing comes naturally to him (7) 
26. Approached and getting closer (6). 

Down  
  1. This container is a hardship found in 

the road (6). 
  3. Raise at the back (4). 
  6. A small section but it’s smart too (5). 
  9. Stumble on a journey (4). 
16. Marine led first into the water (7). 
18. Rural perhaps in the small valley (4). 
19. Impassive and mostly hard (6). 
21. Use the train to get to the centre (5). 

 2. Game in which Tom needs a cricketer we 
hear (7) 

 5. Son maybe nudges one American girl (7) 
 7. Legal official is no sailor at the end of 

July (6). 
13. Left on board in the Canal Zone 

reportedly (4,4). 
17. In Devon, have teas on the seafront 

for a change (6). 
23. Incubate in the heart of the country 

(4). 

Compiled for St Faith’s by Logogriph 
Answers to the editor by 15th September please! 
Answers to August 2010 Crossword 

Across: 1.Shovel, 4.Reef, 9.Utter, 10.Origami, 11.Tristan, 12.Leeds, 13.Westering Ho, 17.Blake, 
19.Holster, 22.Overlap, 23.Bliss, 24.Data, 26.Sleeve. 

Down: 1.Stunt, 2.Outside, 3.Egret, 5.Elate, 6.Flimsy, 7.Corner Shops, 8.Violin, 14.Treble, 15.Hot-
line, 16.Abroad, 18.Alert, 20.Libel, 21.Rosie. 
Three entries were received from Marion Simmons, Ann Slade and Colin Warlow, and a late 
correct entry for July from Sheila Young. 

Next month, Logogriph will contribute an article on how to solve cryptic crosswords – 

mainly based on the September puzzle. 

5 4   3  2 
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 6 
 

 

             

10 
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Word Search – Dances 
Can you find all of the different types of dances listed below?  Please note that one 
of the words listed does not appear in the grid.  Words may be read forwards, 
backwards, up, down or diagonal and are in straight lines. 

 Colin Carter 

AMERICANSMOOTH FLAMENCO PASDEDEUX 
BALLET FLING PASODOBLE 
BALLROOM FOXTROT POLKA 
BARN FUNK QUADRILLE 
BEBOP GAVOTTE QUICKSTEP 
BELLY HIPHOP REEL 
BOSSANOVA HULA RUMBA 
BREAKDANCE JIG SALSA 
CALYPSO JITTERBUG TANGO 
CHACHA JIVE TAP 
CHARLESTON MERENGUE WALTZ 
DISCO MOONWALK  
FANDANGO MORRIS  

 

S B M S J Q N W A L T Z A H S H 

A O E E T I O G A V O T T E F Y 

L C B L E F T O R T X O F P L P 

S S A L L C S T U U O D O A A F 

A I R I L Y E F E M M B G S M A 

J D N R A V L L S R E B D O E N 

C G I D B T R N E B B E A D N D 

B R E A K D A N C E D U P O C A 

E R Q U V C H P F E R E G B O N 

X U G Q I O C U U K T H U L A G 

M I G R L H N X U S E B Z E J O 

J O E N I K A A K L A W N O O M 

E M R P E K E C S C H A C H A W 

A V H R L R I P D S O G N A T Z 

O O I O I U E M M O O R L L A B 

P W P J Q S N M X H Y B T B T O 

Taken from Puzzler Media Ltd (www.puzzler.com) 
 

The missing word in last month’s word search was “SOURCREAM” 

http://www.puzzler.com/
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Cruising the Dalmatian Islands 

 

 
Avid readers of “Faith Matters” will 
recall that last October Rosemary and 
I had toured parts of Croatia, Bosnia 
and Montenegro by coach and had 
much enjoyed the experience.  Our 
appetite had been whetted by seeing 
some of the many offshore islands 
along the coast and when a Saga tour 
catalogue came through the door we 
were intrigued to see an all inclusive 
small boat week's cruise advertised for 
a modest fee.  On booking we learned 
that such had been the demand 
another small boat, the 33m MV 
VAPOR, had been chartered to take 
two dozen more Saga members. 

We checked into Gatwick on 4 May 
and were struck by the changed 
attitude of the staff.  This must be due 
to the takeover of the airport by the 
new management company.  We also 
flew by BA whose cabin crews were 
between strikes so all was well and we 

landed at Dubrovnik in good order with 
a less exciting approach than with Air 
Croatia the year before.  We were met 
by our Saga rep, Dijana Ikovic, and 
taken by coach to Dubrovnik harbour 
to embark in the VAPOR which turned 
out to be a trim sparkling white craft 
with a cheerful crew.   

 

The cabins were small, as we 
expected, but too small, for one couple 
who jumped ship later.  We set off and 
passed the attractive Elaphite Islands 
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and secured alongside in the small 
fishing harbour of Slano.  Dijana 
walked us round the village.  As 
elsewhere there were signs of the 
vicious war of the 1990s including a 
striking memorial in the waterfront 
garden.  We re-embarked for free 
drinks (as throughout the cruise) and a 
homely meal cooked by the Captain's 
wife.  

We were up betimes for breakfast and 
a prompt departure for Korcula; one of 
the larger islands in the Adriatic 
reputedly the birthplace in 1254 of the 
famous traveller Marco Polo.  As we 
approached the town quay we passed 
shipbuilding yards and signs of 
prosperity.  In the afternoon we had a 
guided tour of the Old Town 
surrounded by 13th Century 
fortifications built by the Venetians 
including some intriguing half round 
towers.  It must have been more 
economical to build them like that.   

 

The next day we sailed along the coast 
to Makarska; a sheltered harbour on 
the mainland guarded by a striking 
bronze statue of St Peter pointing 
inwards with one hand and clutching a 
key in the other. 

The next day we headed for the island 
of Brac where John Blake was killed in 

1944, whose death is commemorated 
by the fine oak lectern in our Church (I 
wrote the circumstances up in the July 
2003 edition of “Faith Matters”).  Brac 
is famed for the high quality white 
limestone which has been quarried for 
centuries at the entrance to the creek 
leading to the village of Pucisca.  The 
White House in Washington and the 
Royal Palace in Stockholm, as well as 
Diocletian's Palace in Split and the 
Vienna and Budapest Parliaments, are 
all faced with stone from Pucisca.  We 
secured alongside and were taken to 
the Stonemason's School where up to 
56 students at a time are taught the 
manual skills of working in this striking 
stone.  

 

That afternoon we left for Split which 
was crowded for a festival.  Most of 
our fellow passengers went for the tour 
around the Palace which we had 
visited last year but we toured the 
myriad of stalls in the market.  That 
evening we were treated to a 
spectacular firework display.  Next day 
we made the long passage to Hvar 
where we berthed alongside the town 
square.  On visiting the Church we saw 
the flower arrangers busy preparing 
impressive displays for a ceremony to 
come which gladdened Rosemary's 
heart. 
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On the penultimate day we left early 
for “one of the most beautiful islands in 
the world”; Mljet.  This is a wooded 
island encircling two salty lakes 
entailing a longish walk to the second 
lake where we embarked in a small 
boat and were taken to an island on 
which was a former monastery.  All 
very attractive.  On return we dropped 
behind the rest of our party and it was 
touching that the two deckhands were 
watching to help us across the several 
similar craft to which the VAPOR rafted 

up.  Next morning we were away 
heading back to our berth in the 
Dubrovnik harbour.  We had been 
round this splendid city before but took 
the opportunity to complete our circuit 
of the southern walls.  All very 
impressive.  The next day our coach 
took us to the airport for our flight back 
to the much improved Gatwick.  It was 
a week well spent in the loveliest 
surroundings. 

Peter Thomas

 

Chorister Badge Awards – Red Badge 
In the April and May issues of “Faith 
Matters” 2010, the various singing and 
theoretical requirements of the RSCM 
Light Blue ribbon and Dark Blue ribbon 
were explained.  This article deals with 
the challenges faced when starting out 
on the Red Badge level. 

All theoretical requirements are now 
studied in greater depth.  To the notes 
already known is added the demi-
semiquaver and its rest.  Notes that 
are higher or lower than the stave are 
written on extra small lines called 
ledger lines, and these have to be 
learnt in both treble and bass clefs.  
Dotted notes and rests are revised and 

extended and key signatures – in both 
major and relative minors – now 
include up to five sharps and five flats.  
A wider variety of Italian words that tell 
singers how to perform the music now 
have to be learnt.  The two different 
sorts of time – simple and compound 
time – always confuse choristers at 
first, but with clapping games, aural 
work, practice cards and repetition, 
eventually the penny drops and “Oh!  
Now I get it”, is music to the trainer’s 
ears!  At this level the following time 
signatures should be understood: 

 

 

2      3      4      C 

4      4      4 

    C      2      3      4 

            2      2      2 

6      9      12 

 8      8       8 

 

The aural and singing requirements 
at this level are quite extensive.  
Choristers have to be able to 
recognise, sing and name all three 
notes of both major and minor triads.  
They have to be able to identify major, 
minor and perfect intervals when 
played, recognise them in music, and 
be able to sing them too.  Besides 

singing ascending and descending 
major and minor scales in various 
keys, they now have to be able to sing 
major and minor arpeggios and be 
able to name the notes that they have 
sung.  When a chord is played, 
choristers have to sing and name any 
note in that chord.  Sight singing is still 
important at this stage and, when 
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faced with an unfamiliar piece of 
music, choristers have to explain the 
time signature and identify the key 
signature (and its relative minor).  The 
pitch of any note in the first chord has 
to be identified.  This unseen choral 
piece can be in simple or compound 
time and in any key up to, and 
including, five sharps and flats.  It can 
include dotted notes, rests and tied 
notes, and will contain various Italian 
terms that the choristers have to 
observe in their singing.  Good tone 
and diction are important, as is 
breathing in appropriate places.  
Choristers have to explain the 
difference between choral and solo 
singing and, in order to be awarded 
their red badge, have to sing a solo 
either in a concert or in a service. 

In the repertoire section, singers 
have to know who wrote the music and 
when, who wrote the text and when 
and the source of the words.  Dates of 
birth and death of both composer and 

librettist and the century they lived in 
have to be given.  Choristers have to 
surmise if the music was written for a 
special event or time of the year and if 
it was commissioned.  They also have 
to say how the composer matches the 
mood of the words and reflects this in 
the music. 

The choir routine section is equally 
important as all the above and records 
whether choristers are committed, 
reliable and punctual, whether they 
lead by example and are willing to help 
younger members without any fuss.   

The red badge level is a big “ask” for 
any choir member to undertake, and 
awarding the ribbon at the 9.30 
Sunday morning service is an 
important part of their choir 
membership and the result of some 
very hard work. 

Sylvia Willey – Organist & 
Choir Director

Church Bulletin Misprints 
Hymn: "I Love Thee My Ford." 

We are grateful for the help of those who cleaned up the grounds around the church 
building and the rector. 

Thank you, dead friends. 
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MEMBERS OF PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL (PCC) 

(Registered Charity No. 1128278) 

Reverend Canon Peter Jones (Chairman & Incumbent) 

Dr Graham Frost (Churchwarden)  Mrs Mary Strugnell (Churchwarden) 

Mrs Helen Faulkner (Hon. Treasurer)  Mr Roger Bryant (Hon. Secretary) 

Mr Colin Carter  Mrs Fiona Hedley Mr Geoffrey Jones 

Mrs Anne Plater Mr Bill Skilleter Prof. Jan Stuart 

 Mrs Rosemary Thomas  

Co-opted Members Mrs Armineh Pogosian Mrs Jane Rowthorn 

Deanery Synod Reps:  Dr Michael Fluck Mrs Sandra Haggan 

Standing Committee is the only committee required by law.  Its role is to conduct 
urgent business between PCC meetings and to prepare papers that would facilitate 

decision making by the PCC.  Members: Rector, Churchwardens, Treasurer, 
Secretary, Colin Carter. 

Buildings Management Committee (BMC) embraces property maintenance, hiring, 
rent collecting and all other aspects of property management.  In particular, it 
considers the strategic aspects of the parish estate.  It is also responsible for the 
Fabric of the Church.  Members: Bill Skilleter (Chairman), Sandra Haggan (until 25 

September), Alistair Piper (Secretary), Anne Plater, Jenny Sagrott, Jan Stuart, 
Paul Utting. 

Parish Development Committee (PDC) continues the work in the Rapid Parish 
Development (RPD) report and to produce a mission statement, strategic plan and 

to identify mission objectives.  Members: Rector (Chairman), Michael Fluck, 

Graham Frost, Sandra Haggan, Fiona Hedley, Geoffrey Jones, Armineh 
Pogosian, Jane Rowthorn, Rosemary Thomas. 

Worship Committee.  Advises the Rector and helps plan the pattern of worship in 

St Faith's.  Members: Rector (Chairman), Penny Britt, Trevor Hopkinson, 
Michael Laird, Bruce Strugnell, Carmen Stuart, Jan Stuart, Peter Thomas, 
Sylvia Willey. 

Pastoral Care Committee.  To support those in any kind of pastoral needs.  To 
assist in the visitation of those preparing for Holy Baptism and Holy Marriage.  To 
offer care to the bereaved.  Members: Hilary Deadman, Sandra Haggan, Sybel 
Laird, Jean Morgan, Anne Plater, Rosemary Thomas (co-ordinator). 

Finance Committee produces the annual budget and monitors the parish finances.  
Members: Helen Faulkner (Treasurer & Chair), Colin Carter, Sandra Haggan (until 

25 September), Roger Simmons. 
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WHO'S WHO 

Rector  Canon Peter Jones 023 9248 3485 

Reader Dr Trevor Hopkinson 023 9246 2350 

Reader in Training Mrs Sandra Haggan 023 9245 5161 

Organist & Choir Director Mrs Sylvia Willey 01243 370290 

Parish Office Administrator Mrs Clare Kennar 023 9249 2129 

Churchwardens Dr Graham Frost 023 9249 2440 
 Mrs Mary Strugnell 023 9248 4435 

Hon. Secretary PCC Mr Roger Bryant 01243 376863 

Hon. Treasurer PCC Mrs Helen Faulkner 023 9248 3501 

St Nicholas Wardens Mrs Anne Plater 023 9245 1075 
 Mrs Gill Falconer 023 9247 0255 

Child Protection Officer Mrs Fiona Hedley 023 9249 8229 

Stewardship Secretary Mr Alan Hakim 023 9247 1681 

Captain of Bellringers Mrs Barbara Skilleter 023 9225 3802 

Bible Reading Fellowship Mrs Hilary Deadman 023 9247 1241 

Church Flowers Mrs Rosemary Thomas 023 9248 3836 

Mother's Union Advisor Mrs Liz Gilbert 023 9245 2321 

Children's Society Boxes Mrs Shirley Caunter 023 9248 1231 

Electoral Roll Officer Mrs Hilary Deadman 023 9247 1241 

Sunday Club Mrs Penny Britt 023 9247 2054 

Young Believers Mr Martin Poliszczuk 023 9247 6001 

Disability Issues & Pastoral 

Visiting Co-ordinator Mrs Rosemary Thomas 023 9248 3836 

Church Shop  023 9247 8098 

Women’s Group Mrs Carmen Stuart 023 9247 0335 

Youth Church Claire & Jeremy Toole 023 9245 3565 

Baptisms and Marriages   Contact the Parish Office 

Bookings for St. Faith’s Hall & Church House Contact the Parish Office 

Prayers for the Sick                      Please notify the Rector, Parish Office or use the 
Intention Cards in the Church 

Parish Magazine of St Faith, Havant with St Nicholas, Langstone - 

 Editor Colin Carter (Email: editor@stfaith.com)     023 9248 6739 

 Distribution and Advertising: Mrs Beryl Carter    023 9248 6739 
Articles, notices, letters or other items for inclusion in our magazine are always 
welcome and should be sent to the Editor, ‘faith matters’, Parish Office, Church 
House, The Pallant, or Email: editor@stfaith.com.  The magazine is published on 
the 1st of each month, with a print deadline 15th of previous month. 

St. Faith’s Web-site: http://www.stfaith.com (Email: webmaster@stfaith.com) 
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SERVICES 
Sunday 5th September 8.00am Eucharist 

FOURTEENTH SUNDAY 8.00am  Eucharist at St. Nicholas, Langstone 

AFTER TRINITY 9.30am PARISH EUCHARIST 
 6.30pm Evensong  

 

Sunday 12th September 8.00am Eucharist  

STEWARDSHIP  9.15am Sunday Club at Church House 

SUNDAY 9.15am Youth Church at 9 Brunswick Gardens 

 9.30am PARISH EUCHARIST with Holy Baptism 
 6.30pm Evensong 

 

Sunday 19th September 8.00am Eucharist  

SIXTEENTH SUNDAY 9.15am Sunday Club at Church House 

AFTER TRINITY 9.30am PARISH EUCHARIST at Nave Altar & 
  Bishop’s message 
 6.30pm Hymns & Pimms and exhibition 

 

Sunday 26th September 8.00am Eucharist 

BACK TO CHURCH 9.15am Sunday Club at Church House 

SUNDAY AND 9.30am PARISH EUCHARIST 

HARVEST FESTIVAL 5.00pm Harvest Festival Service followed by  
  Harvest Supper 
 

Sunday 3rd October 10.30am FESTAL EUCHARIST & Brunch 

PATRONAL FESTIVAL 6.30pm Evensong 

ST. FAITH, VIRGIN & MARTYR 
(Please note there is no 8.00am Eucharist at St. Nicholas and no 8.00am or 

9.30am Eucharist at St. Faith’s) 
 

 Midweek Services 
Monday-Thursday 8.30am Morning Prayer 

Thursday 10.30am Eucharist (Book of Common Prayer):  

Saturday  9.00am  Eucharist  

 
From the Registers – August 

7th – Marriage of Horacia Costa and Lisa Price 
7th – Marriage of Jai Williams and Nicola Moore 

Parish Office: Church House, The Pallant, Havant, PO9 1BE 

Telephone: 023 9249 2129 

Office Opening Hours:  Monday & Thursday only  9am – 12-noon 
Email: office@stfaith.com 


